Dedication of the “MARK MANNING MILE”

Saturday, October 23, 2010   10:00am  

Turkey Creek Streamway Trail, Trailhead @ 75th Street Entrance

W. Frontage Road & King’s Cove Drive

Merriam, Kansas

Mayor Ken Sissom, Merriam City Council and Park Board members, Shawnee Mission Medical Center nurses and staff, artisans, Art show sponsors, Edelweiss folks, neighbors & former neighbors, friends, & family:  On behalf of the Manning Family, we want to thank each of you for being here.

We are gathered today to memorialize Mark Emmet Manning - neighbor, friend, professional colleague, patient, uncle, nephew, cousin, brother, son, husband.  The story of Mark could be viewed as a life between hospital stays. He was born on December 6, 1950 at Providence Hospital in Kansas City, Kansas. Paralyzed from the neck down in a diving accident his first life came to a tragic end as he returned to Providence on May 28, 1968. His brief life was lived between those two hospital stays. But by the grace of God, he had another life coming. Several weeks later, now in his second life, he entered The University of Kansas Medical Center and as all of us gathered here today know all too well, his second life came to and end on May 31, 2010 at Shawnee Mission Medical Center, in the shadow of which we now stand. His second life was also lived between two hospital stays.

Mark was a tall, skinny kid. He didn’t always do his best in school, he played “Kick-the-Can” with the multitude of neighborhood kids that populated 15th Street, and he always left a little something on his plate after a meal. There is a picture of Mark as a kid at Wyandotte Swim Club showing him walking along the side of the pool with a big smile – proof positive that he was skinny! As a group of us were reminiscing and enjoying this snap shot, Mark said he remembered that day and that he was actually not just strolling along but was doing “laps” for getting in trouble with a lifeguard!  He was one of the “5 big boys” as dad called us, and we have some treasured photos of our trips to Colorado and beyond. During his high school years (we’ll say, in the presence of polite company) Mark was “mischievous”! He had lots of friends, did lots of things, some of which were legal, and had lots of fun. Of course his life included much more than these tidbits, but too much to share here today. 

Many of you standing here today remember the day his first life came to an end. Mom & dad – can you imagine… Mark is paralyzed, there are 10 kids at home, little Lori Ann is not yet 3 years old, 5 kids at St. Peter’s Grade School, Terry is a member of the Kansas National Guard, soon to serve in Viet Nam. Mom, how did you and dad get through those times? Many of you know - lots of you unfortunately don’t know - that our Dad was such a good man. But we all know that our mom is an amazing lady.    

After several weeks at Providence, Mark’s second life was beginning to take place at KU Medical Center. It was there Mark had to learn how to handle his future in his wheelchair. And it’s here where we need to tell the story of another “Vic”. No, this is not about another girlfriend in the long line of Marks girlfriends! Vic Cook was a young Christian man. Vic not only had a wife and a little girl, but also a brain tumor. The tumor was taking Vic’s life it seemed inch by inch. Over the period of a few short years the tumor took the use of his legs, then his arms, then it took his life. Vic was nothing but positive, always fun, always upbeat. What an example he showed Mark. He made the famous “ugly-finder box” that entertained us all as we visited Mark in the hospital. He also developed the “peanut-feeder” that allowed Mark to feed himself peanuts – one of the first things Mark could do for himself after his accident. Vic demonstrated the peace and assurance that came from his relationship with the Lord – even through the trial that took his life. Mark’s time at KU Med laid the foundation for his life as a quad and Vic showed him how to handle his life as a Christian. 

As Mark transitioned back home that’s when Tom Allegri came calling – busting in the house with love, passion, humor & chaos all wrapped up in a Physical Therapist! Tom was another positive “get up and get going” force in Mark’s early life as a quad. Dad devoted hours to Mark’s personal care at home. Mom was home for years taking care of Mark with the help of Lori Ann - his first “home health care nurse!” He was beginning to paint and had his first art show at the house back in the early ‘70’s. Mark and his friends – several of them right here today - were “handicap accessible” before it was invented! With his manual chair and a one-man-carry Mark went everywhere he wanted to go! 

In 1984 he moved to Colorado and lived with Neal & Bonny. He earned his Bachelor of Arts degree in Art History and had, as you can imagine, many friends in the Denver area.  In 1995 Mark moved from Lakewood, Colorado and became a member of the Edelweiss community. He lived with mom for 15 more years, still leaving a little something on his plate after a meal!

It is all too familiar to us still, the close of Mark’s second life at Shawnee Mission Medical Center. We will always appreciate the care the Mark received from the nurses and staff. And this stay included his fiancé and friend Vicki. Vic was always there along with Marks family. It was to be the hardest and last stay.   

Several of us were privileged to stand around Mark’s hospital bed as we prepared for his final days on this earth. His surgeon, nurses, hospital staff, hospice workers, family, and Vicki – soon to be “family!” As we wrestled with the difficult decisions facing all of us, his doctor said “Mark, we deal with quadriplegics who are in your condition 3 to 5 years after their accidents. Forty-two years? You’re an amazing man.” You know, doctors contributed greatly to Marks’ quality of life. However, none made a larger impact than Dr. Vicki Lind!  Vicki, thanks for loving Mark.

Mark’s life, lived between hospital stays and between the “Vic’s” - Vic Cook who showed Mark how to live a full life as a quadriplegic, and Vicki Lind who shared with Mark several years of life lived to its fullest! Vic Cook demonstrated for Mark how to serve the Lord as a Christian, and years later Vicki Lind shared her life with Mark.  

We lost our brother Ricky when he was 27, dad died at 65, and Lori never saw her 45th birthday. All too soon, we did not feel like their lives were completed. But while we miss Mark so much, and we were not ready to let him go…  we must admit that his days were full, he made the most of his life, and he indeed lived an amazing life. Romans 8:28 says: “And we know that in all things God works for the good of those who love him, who have been called according to his purpose.”  

A respected leader in the church.  An accomplished and prolific artist.  A good friend to so many.  A beloved uncle, brother and son. Mark was not perfect; however, to those who suffer through life with a handicap we think he is a perfect example.  Rides and lunch with John, Tuesday afternoon visits and painting with Crandall Vail – whom he met where? Right here on the path! 

Has it not been absolutely beautiful fall weather over the past few weeks? Who among us cannot remember Mark out and about in his wheelchair, rolling through Edelweiss on his way to the path?     

Mark and his fellow artists brought hundreds [thousands] of people to this trail to enjoy the art and the beautiful trail with his “Nature of Art” shows. He met friends and strangers here. Mark spent hours and hours on this path, both for enjoyment of the path itself and in planning his art shows. From merely enjoying God’s creation, to gaining inspiration for his art work, to giving his little nieces and nephew’s rides on his wheelchair, to quiet strolls with Vicki, Mark loved the path.  

To the Edelweiss community from the Manning Family - our sincere thanks to you for your efforts and expense in making this path accessible for Mark. And a special thanks to the late Bob Whitten who demonstrated time and again his appreciation for Mark.    

Tim & Susan, again, from the Manning Family – our thanks for putting up with the shenanigans of the Manning’s through five art shows!  We’ll always remember your enthusiasm and help with all the shows. Former Mayor Irene French, we sincerely appreciate you initial support for the first “Nature of Art” show in 2000 that made this special season of Mark’s life so rewarding. This is a marvelous gesture on behalf of Merriam Parks & Recreation, our gratitude to Mayor Sissom and the Council. 

Between the hospital stays, Mark lived his life. Between the “Vic’s” they helped make his life productive and fulfilling. And now, between these markers for years to come may all who pass this way experience the peace, fun, and joy that Mark found as he rolled through this path.

We have such fond memories of the time Mark spent on this “path” as he called it.  May there be many more wonderful memories from this day forth along this path, the path we now will call  –  the "MARK MANNING MILE.” May God bless us all.

By Chris Manning 

Program:
Opening Remarks:  Susan Hayden, Director of Parks & Recreation



Greeting:  Ken Sissom, Mayor



For the Manning Family:  Chris Manning



Proclamation:  Mayor Sissom



Unveiling:  Riea Manning, Vicki Lind and Mayor Sissom

MARK MANNING MILE

This one mile section 

of trail is dedicated

to the memory of

Mark E. Manning

October, 2010



Memorial Walk: Family & Friends walk the first official walk on the “MARK MANNING MILE” 

